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I. Introduction


The Permanent Council sent the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs the Annual Report of the Inter-American Juridical Committee for 2010, classified as document (CP/doc.4547/11), for it to review and formulate any observations and recommendations it deemed pertinent, so that the Permanent Council could comply with Article 91(f) of the Charter of the Organization of American States.
At its meeting on Thursday, April 7, 2011, the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs, chaired by Ambassador Hugo De Zela, Permanent Representative of Peru to the OAS, received the Chair of the Inter-American Juridical Committee, Dr. Guillermo Fernández de Soto. 

The Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs examined both the form and the content of the aforementioned document, CP/doc.4547/11, and agreed to submit the corresponding observations and recommendations.

II. Presentation of the Annual Report of the Inter-American Juridical Committee
Dr. Guillermo Fernández de Soto gave an oral report highlighting the Committee's activities in 2010 in relation to its76th and 77th regular sessions.  He also divulged the names of the Committee members elected during the General Assembly in June 2010, whose term began on January 1, 2011: Dr. Miguel Aníbal Pichardo Olivier of the Dominican Republic; Dr. Ana Elizabeth Villalta Vizcarra of El Salvador; and Dr. Freddy Castillo Castellanos of Venezuela. He also reported the resignation in March 2011, for health reasons, of Dr. Jorge Palacios.

Noting the holding of the Committee's 76th regular session in Lima, Peru, from March 15 to 24, 2010, the Chair expressed his appreciation to the Government of Peru and urged the delegates to host future sessions of the Committee in their countries.  He pointed to the importance of holding sessions away from headquarters that allow the Committee direct contact with governments as well as the possibility of establishing closer ties with academic institutions and disseminating the Committee's work.

Regarding work carried out in 2010, the speaker stated that the Committee had adopted one resolution and several reports pursuant to the mandates contemplated in its agenda.  In relation to migration issues, the Committee had adopted the resolution "Protection of the Rights of Migrants," CJI/RES. 170 (LXXVII-O/10), concerning the passing of Law SB 1070 in Arizona. The CJI resolution calls for respect of the human rights and fundamental freedoms in relation to migrants' rights. There were also reports on democracy, the International Criminal Court, international humanitarian law, refugees, cultural diversity, and innovative forms of access to justice, freedom of thought and expression, and matters relating to private international law.
Dr. Fernández de Soto also spoke about mandates implemented with respect to strengthening the Inter-American Juridical Committee’s advisory capacity and the Draft Inter-American Convention against Racism and All Forms of Discrimination and Intolerance.
He mentioned two new initiatives of the General Assembly session in Lima, Peru, in June 2010.  The "Participatory Democracy" mandate calls for a legal study of constitutions and domestic legislations that incorporate participatory democracy and citizen participation.  The "Peace, Security and Cooperation" mandate calls for comparative analysis of the principal legal instruments of the inter-American system to do with those three areas.

Regarding the XXXVII Course of International Law, the CJI Chair said that 19 lecturers from a number of countries in the Americas and Europe had participated, along with 33 OAS scholarship-holders and seven alumni who paid to attend. The scholarship-holders included four persons of African descent who were able to participate thanks to funding from CIDA/Canada. The central theme was "International Law and Contemporary Global Transformations" and for the third consecutive year, due to budgetary constraints, the Course lasted three weeks.
As he ended his presentation, the Chair said he would like to share with the delegates information regarding agreements reached during the Committee's 78th regular session, held from March 21 to 28 of this year in Rio de Janeiro, which are not included in the 2010 Report but warrant dissemination in the CAJP.  First, the Chair explained that, due to budgetary constraints, during this last session, the Committee had not been able to meet for the usual two-week period and instead had only been able to work for six days, with a view to leaving reservations for August, when, of necessity, the session could not last two weeks.  Aware of the budget cuts that had affected the organs, agencies, and entities of the OAS, including its General Secretariat, the Chair asked to place on record his concern regarding the availability of enough funds to enable the Committee members to meet, as in recent years, for two regular sessions of 10 business days, which sufficed for the work at hand.  In that connection, he thanked the member states and respectfully requested that they review this delicate matter and try to increase the CJI budget.

Changing the subject, the Chair mentioned the imprecision of many of the mandates presented to the General Assembly and offered to assist states with any initiatives put to the General Assembly.  Finally, he urged the delegations to respond to questionnaires or notifications prepared by the Committee and designed to comply with mandates involving participation by the states.

The Chair announced that the next regular session of the Inter-American Juridical Committee would take place at its headquarters in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, starting on August 1, 2011, coinciding with the XXXVIII edition of the Course on International law.

III. Observations and Recommendations of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs
The delegations thanked the CJI Chair for his presentation of the report and took the floor in the following order:  Uruguay, Colombia, Canada, Panama, Venezuela, Peru, and Mexico.

The delegation of Uruguay acknowledged the work of the Committee in respect of the Inter-American Democratic Charter and the International Criminal Court, and its analyses of refugee issues.  The delegation also expressed interest in the Committee's work on access to justice. 

The Colombian delegation took note of the Committee's financial situation. 

The delegation of Canada expressed satisfaction with Canada's financial contribution to the participation of Afrodescendant scholarship-holders in the Course.  It, too, regretted the lack of precision in certain mandates and asked the Committee Chair whether any guidelines existed to help write draft resolutions. 

The delegation of Panama thanked the Committee Chair and the staff of the Department of International Law.  It said it was interested in taking full advantage of the support offered by the CJI.  On behalf of the delegates of the permanent missions that had attended previous editions, the delegation expressed its satisfaction with the Course on International Law.

The delegation of Venezuela observed with concern the Committee's financial plight and took note of the Chair's comments regarding the drafting of mandates.  The delegation also expressed appreciation of the mandate on democracy.

In addition to expressing its appreciation of the fact that the 76th regular session of the CJI had been held in Lima, Peru, the delegation of Peru invited other countries to host the Committee's sessions.  At the same time, the delegation took note of the budgetary constraints outlined by the Chair of the Inter-American Juridical Committee.

The delegation of Mexico thanked the Committee for paying tribute to Dr. Palacios Treviño, who had had to resign for health reasons. It also recognized the need to be specific with regard to renewal of the mandates assigned to the Committee and commended that body for the work it does.  

For his part, the Chair of the CAJP, Ambassador Hugo de Zela, expressed his concern at the shortening of the CJI's regular sessions, which meant that the CJI might not be able to complete the tasks assigned to it. In that regard, he proposed that an effort be made to invite the Committee to hold its working meetings in the member states' capitals, which not only yields savings for the Organization, but also facilitates promotion and dissemination of the Committee's work by the national authorities of the host country. The Chair also suggested considering holding sessions in Washington, D.C., as a way of reducing costs vis-à-vis the sessions held in Rio de Janeiro.  At the same time, he pointed out the importance of the Committee as a legal support for the OAS that was not being used as much as it could be.  Finally, as regards precision in mandates and to follow up on Canada's query, he undertook to verify the clarity of mandates and urged the missions to observe the instructions set forth in the "Work Plan for the Presentation and Negotiation of Draft Resolutions," document CP/CAJP-2935/11, rev. 1.
The Chair of the Inter-American Juridical Committee expressed his appreciation of the representatives and his readiness and that of the Committee members to work with the delegations so as to move ahead with implementation of the mandates.  He stated that the considerable value added of the Committee was reflected in the principles developed by that body with regard to preservation of legal institutions, an area in which the CJI's contributions cannot and must not be lost.  He noted that country visits interest the Committee as a way of promoting its work and making itself better known. However, he regretted the lack of information about the Committee and how little use the states made of it.  He insisted on the importance of the issue regarding precision in mandates that enable the work of the Committee to be seen in perspective.  Finally, he thanked the countries that had made contributions to the Committee's work.  As regards the new themes of "democracy" and "peace, security and cooperation," he acknowledged that in both cases the rapporteurs had presented an initial draft of their research and the CJI expected to comply with those mandates in time for the session of August this year.
In bringing the meeting to a close, Ambassador Hugo De Zela thanked the Chair of the Inter-American Juridical Committee for presenting the report and took note of the observations and recommendations put forward by the representatives.  He also announced that this report would be transmitted to the CJI and submitted for consideration by the Permanent Council for the purposes of Article 91.f of the OAS Charter, along with the corresponding draft resolution to be considered on this matter.


IV. Conclusions
The Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs agreed to take note of the Annual Report of the Inter-American Juridical Committee on its activities during 2010 and to submit this report to the Permanent Council. Said report contains the observations and recommendations arising out of the review of the Annual Report of the Inter-American Juridical Committee to the General Assembly.
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